SEEM Collaborative Board of Director’s Meeting

SEEM Administrative Office

10/18/2016
9:00 am – 11:00 am

Superintendent’s

Ms. Cyndy Taymore, Melrose

Ms. Judy Evans, Winchester

Dr. John Doherty, Reading

Ms. Jane Tremblay, Lynnfield
Dr. Judy Evans, Winchester

Dr. Kim Smith, Wakefield

Dr. David DeRuosi, Saugus

Mr. Jon Bernard, North Reading

Mr. Paul Ruggiero, Representative for Wilmington

Special Education Director
Ms. Carolyn Wilson, Reading 

Collaborative Staff

Dr. Cathy Lawson, Executive Director

Mr. Greg Zammuto, Director of Finance and Operations
DESE Representative
Ms. Paulajo Gaines
Absent Superintendents
Dr. Les Olson, Stoneham
A. The Meeting called to order by Chair of the Board, Dr. John Doherty, at 9:00 AM.  Dr. Doherty welcomes new members of the Board, Dr. Davis DeRuosi, Saugus Superintendent and Mr. Paul Ruggiero, Representing Wilmington.  Dr. Doherty acknowledged Ms. Mary DeLai for her contributions to the Board as Superintendent for Wilmington.
       B.    Public Comment – There were no public comments

C. Agenda – Motion to accept as enclosed, all in favor.

D.  Approval of the general session minutes from 6/7/16.  Motion to approve the minutes of 6/7/16 by Ms. Jane Tremblay, seconded by Mr. Jon Bernard, all in favor. 
E.  Administrative and Committee Reports.
1. Executive Director’s Report
a. Program Update:  Dr. Cathy Lawson gave an update of the SEEM programs. Campus Academy recently lost a teacher who has been working with SEEM for about 18 years and was very dedicated to the students. The program staff have been working to help students recover from the loss.  The Project Impact Grant on preventing sexual abuse for children with disabilities has begun.  The focus is on confronting ableism and helping students become advocates for themselves as they are children who are at high risk to be victims of sexual abuse given the nature of their disabilities.   The SEEM Middle School has begun piloting an after school program one day a week due to feedback received from parents over the past couple of years.  The pilot is based on the LABBB model which has been successful.  Dr. Ilda King has been working in all SEEM programs on reading.  Reading scores have been improving every year. The Beebe School participated in a research study evaluating the capabilities and efficacy of robot assisted therapy for children with disabilities.  Dr. Malika Marshall will be coming to the Beebe School to create a segment about the study.  
b. District Based Services:  SEEM has hired a family support counselor.  She is coordinating the Bridge Program and providing district consultation, triage and wrap-around services. SEEM, LABBB and NEC are working in partnership with Jim Early and former consultants with Walker Partnerships to provide program evaluations, clinical consults and professional development.
Job Alikes:  The Preschool Director’s job alike will hold the first meeting on 11/16/16.  Focus will be on ESL and Katie O’Donnell, the SEEM Family and School Support Counselor will provide a presentation on trauma and a Q&A session.  

Curriculum Director’s Job Alike is focusing on science and still working on RETELL.  Technology and BCBA Job Alikes will continue to meet Monthly.

A new Job Alike for Principals and Special Education Director’s will be starting, facilitated by Maggie Downes, Ph.D.

c. Professional Development:  Upcoming professional development include:

i. RETELL – currently have 8 courses scheduled for the fall and scheduling more for spring.  
ii. Two 15 PDP SEI courses will be starting in late fall and one for SEEM staff.

iii. SEEM Staff are presenting several workshops for NPEN on Election Day. 
2. Planning and Assessment Committee:  Ms. Carolyn Wilson reviewed the minutes from the 9/15/16 meeting.  SEEM’s new services were reviewed.  Rich Plouffe presented on transition and services they provide including travel training.  Also planning on the Legal Issues workshop which will be held in Reading so there will be more space.  The job alikes were reviewed and vacancies in the districts were discussed and information shared

3. Personnel Report:  Most new positions are per diem and EYP are summer hires only. Motion to accept the personnel report as presented, by Dr. Judy Evans, seconded by Dr. John Doherty, all in favor.

4. Financial Update:  
a. Enrollment and Tuition Report summary for the 2015-2016 school year was reviewed.  Student enrollment for the year was 352.55 FTE.  Approximately 10 students lower than anticipated for the year.  
b. Revenue & Expense Reports for FY16 were reviewed.  The audit was completed at the end of August but the report has not been issued yet.  Auditors will be present at the December meeting to provide the report.  Balance of the general fund was projected at just over $266,000 for the end of the year. 
c. Profit & Loss for FY16 was reviewed.  This provides further breakdown of expenses. 

d. FY17 Enrollment Report:  currently at 297.9 FTE which is on par for last year at this time.  Projecting 345 students.  Currently about 47 below that but it will increase as the year progresses.  

e. FY17 Revenue & Expense Report as of 9/30/16:  This was updated to reflect anticipated changes.  Revenue anticipated at just over $189,000 additional revenue.  Expenses:  Based on staffing changes expenses are anticipated to break even.  We are projecting just over $116,000 surplus at the end of the year.  

Motion to accept the financial update as presented by, Ms. Cyndy Taymore, seconded by Dr. Kim Smith, all in favor.
F.  Old Business

1.   Subcommittee to review requests by districts to join SEEM Collaborative.  At the 6/7/16 Board meeting the board approved a procedure for admitting new members and agreed to convene a subcommittee this fall to respond to Malden’s request for membership.  In light of the change in leadership in Malden Public Schools, Dr. Cathy Lawson reached out to the new superintendent, Dr. Granson, to confirm that the district is still interested, but no response has been received yet.  Additionally, Beverly Public Schools has expressed interest in joining the collaborative but no formal request has been received at this time.  Ms. Jane Tremblay and Dr. Judy Evans agreed to be on the subcommittee to review Malden and/or Beverly’s requests should they decide to go forward.   The deadline to respond is April 2017.  

2.  Wakefield School Lease:  The Town of Wakefield is interested in extending the lease for 2016-2017 school year for the Yeuell School and terms have not changed.  Wakefield does a year to year lease.  Motion to accept the Wakefield Lease as written by Mr. Mark Donovan, seconded by Dr. Judy Evans, all in favor, Dr. Kim Smith abstained.  
2.  Subcommittee to plan for the anticipated change in legal counsel:  Gini Tate is retiring as SEEM Collaborative Legal Counsel.  Dr. Cathy Lawson requested to send an RFP and set up a subcommittee to review perspective legal counsel including Gini Tate’s current firm of Murphy, Hessey, Toomey and Lehane.  After discussion the board felt it was up the Dr. Cathy Lawson to decide who she is comfortable with for legal counsel and they acknowledged that there is a benefit to staying with the current firm as they have the history of the collaborative.  Dr. Cathy Lawson will begin by interviewing the person that Gini Tate brings forth from Murphy, Hessey, Toomey and Lehane.  She will keep the Board updated.

3.  Expansion of Consultation Services:  Dr. Cathy Lawson reviewed some changes in the fee    structure based on new services that SEEM is providing.  The Bridge Program which is coordinated by the New Family and District Support Counselor will charge the standard SEEM rates which are $72 member and $85 non-member.  Also based on need, SEEM is contracting services with outside consultants formally from Walker Partnerships to provide program evaluations, clinical consults and professional development.  The rates for these consultant services is $130 member and $150 non-member.  The referral process was reviewed and discussed.  Motion to accept the proposed rates for the Bridge Program by Dr. Judy Evans, seconded by Ms. Jane Tremblay, all in favor.  
G.  New Business

a. Request from Saugus to join NRT Bus Contract.  Mr. Greg Zammuto discussed the contract and the statement that if a new district wants to join it requires a vote from the Board of Directors.  There is no negative impact for SEEM and it will be a benefit to Saugus as well.  Motion to accept Saugus’s request to participate in the SEEM/NRT Bus transportation contract, by Dr. Kim Smith, Seconded by Mr. Mark Donovan, all in favor. 
b. Executive Director’s Draft Evaluation Goals:  Student Learning goal:  With the new discipline reports that were required by the state, Dr. Cathy Lawson was able to obtain information that she didn’t previously have.  Due to this data, she would like to focus, especially at the high school level, on decreasing the amount of discipline data by about 10% including suspension, physical restraints, tardy rates and bullying incidences. For her SMART Goal for professional practice she would like to create a common program manual for all itinerant services because SEEM has increased consultative services greatly and each service has their own referral process.  Dr. John Doherty reviewed these goals with Dr. Lawson and have agreed on the goals.  Mr. Mark Donovan was concerned that 8 measurable goals is a lot to accomplish.  Dr. Lawson will keep the target suspensions, restraints and attendance.  She will collect data on the other elements.  Motion made to accept the Executive Director’s goals by Ms. Cyndy Taymore, seconded by Dr. Kim Smith, all in favor. 
c. Salary Scale Review:  This is in response to an inquiry from the last Board meeting.  The collaborative conducted a salary scale review which includes a comparison of SEEMs salary scales to those of other collaboratives and to the scales of the SEEM member districts.  In terms of collaboratives, SEEM is in the middle.  Based on comparison with districts, SEEM is ranked lower than most districts and collaboratives.  The information will be sent to the Board electronically by Mr. Greg Zammuto.  The board suggested doing a market adjustment rather than doing away with the formula that is used currently for determining the salary increases.  Board suggested that the collaborative come up with recommendations that the Board can look at.  Mr. Greg Zammuto will factor in his recommendation to the budget documents for the next Board meeting on December 20, 2017.  
H.  Other Business
1.  Ms. Cathy Lawson discussed House Bill 4565 has passed which is around OPEB and setting up accounts etc.  SEEM currently has a restricted account which was sanctioned by our law firm and auditors because SEEM was not defined as a political subdivision.  The new language names collaboratives and states that they may set up a trust for OPEB.  The law firm is recommending that collaboratives set up a separate trust to manage the OPEB.  Dr. Cathy Lawson will look into this and do some research.  It would require a separate board and that board would need to vote to release any funds for post-employment benefits.  Paulajo Gaines from DESE suggested that the collaborative would want to move ahead with a trust due to the new legislation.  
2.  Ms. Cyndy Taymore questioned if the districts were still going to use Election Day as a PD day for 2017-2018.  The Board agreed that they would be using Election Day as a PD day.

I.  Future Meeting Dates and Agenda Items – The next meeting of the Board of Directors will be December 20, 2016.  Auditors will be present to review the 2016 audit report and draft Budget for 2017-2018.  
J. Executive Session:  Motion to go into Executive Session at 10:05 am, by Mr. Mark Donovan, seconded by Dr. David DeRuosi, unanimous by roll call.   
Respectfully submitted by,

Catherine Lawson, Executive Director

